SEER GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL MEETING

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 3rd June 2009 COMMENCING AT 7.30 pm

Present:
Cllr P Clarke (Chairman), Cllr D Scourfield, Cllr Rothwell, Cllr C Hughes, Cllr T Wiener, Cllr Lawton and Cllr Nicholls.
In attendance: 
PCSO John Webb, Mr R Davies, Mr Mark Webb, District Cllr S Patel, Mr J Maddox and Mrs E Bates (Clerk).  

1.
Open Session:  Mr Davies came to update the council on the changes to a planning application in Gurnells Road that he is planning to resubmit to CDC.  He informed the Council that since 1st April 2009 CDC had introduced charges for pre application advice, so he was seeking the Parish Councils view on the application. The Parish Council reminded Mr Davies that although they can provide an opinion on the changes they do not have any formal authority with CDC on planning applications.
PCSO John Webb came to say goodbye to the council as he was transferring to another section due to personal reasons.  He thanked the Council for their support over the past four years.  The Chairman thanked PCSO Webb for his ongoing work in the community especially with the young people.  The village had seen a significant improvement in youth behaviour which was partly due to the interest and involvement of PCSO Webb.  The Council wished him every success for the future.  A card and flowers will be sent.  (Action – Clerk)
District Cllr Steve Patel had received an enquiry about the BCC Speed Review in Bottom Lane as a resident would like the speed limit to be reduced to 30mph along the whole length of the lane.  The Council believed there where technical reasons why this change could not be made but encouraged Cllr Patel to liaise directly with BCC on the matter.
2.
Apologies for absence: Cllr J Forsaith and PC Gavin McVeigh.
Approval of Minutes of the previous meeting:  Approval of the minutes of the previous meeting was proposed by Cllr Hughes and seconded by Cllr Scourfield.
Update on Actions from Previous Meeting:  

· Cllr Hughes had completed an article on Green Wood which was now available to read on the Parish Council website.

· The Parish Council is awaiting an update from the Seer Green Sports and Social Committee.  (Action – Cllr Clarke) 
· Further investigation is required by the Property Working Group to determine how facilities at the Pavilion should be refurbished, e.g. showers, toilets.  (Action – Cllr Clarke, Properties Working Group)
· The Parish Council has entered Seer Green into the BALC Best Kept Village Competition.  In preparation a village litter pick was held by the Beaver Scouts on 18th May, and a working group cleared graves in the Cemetery on 30th May.  A notice of thanks was put on the notice board.  An estate agent sign had been left on the ground and needed removing near the shops.  (Action – Cllr Nicholls)
· Cllr Nicholls is working with the churches to progress the introduction of a War Memorial in the village. The location and costs for the memorial needs to be established. The churches will be encouraged to lead the project and to write an article to update residents for the next Newsletter. (Action – Cllr Nicholls) 
· In Green Meadow the small yellow turnstile had some wear on the base plate and needed treating, also the bearings needed replacing. (Action – Clerk) The new slats for the benches had been received and will be installed soon.
· Cllr Forsaith had concerns over children running into the swings and was investigating whether bench seats could be placed 3 metres away from the wet pour base to stop children running into the area.  Costs for the benches from Earth Anchors ranged from £880.00 to £1300.00.  Other options would be considered  (Action – Clerk)
· The Parish Council were considering ideas on how to increase plots within the existing cemetery boundary.  As this may have a consequence on the consecrated land the Diocese in Oxford will be contacted for advice.  (Action – Clerk)

Matters arising from the previous meeting not listed on the Agenda: Nothing to report.
3.
Correspondence:  The incoming correspondence was reviewed by the Council.  
The Council had received a letter from Ivinghoe Parish Council asking for support logging incidents of excessive HGV traffic on village and other unsuitable rural roads with the objective of resurrecting the BCC’s commitment to the formation of Freight Quality Partnerships.  The letter will be passed to a resident in Orchard Road who had observed a number of incidents of excessive HGV vehicles blocking both Orchard Road and Bottom Lane.  (Action – Clerk)
County Cllr Pam Bacon had sent a letter of thanks to the council for their letter of condolence.  She also said she was going to miss everyone after representing Seer Green for “12 enjoyable years”.
The Ministry of Defence has announced that British Armed Forces day will take place on 27th June.  CDC invited the Chairman to one of the official activities which is the raising of a unique flag on Monday 22nd June at 10.30am at the Council Offices.  Unfortunately the Chairman is unable to attend so the Vice Chair will be asked. (Action – Clerk)
4.
Finance  
Payments amounting to             

     £7,047.98 were made  

Income 


                 
        £545.40
Seer Green Sports and Social Committee
     £1,625.00



Closing bank balances on 26th May   
   £56,883.67
Mr Ernest Newhouse carried out the Council’s internal audit on 14th May and reported to the Chairman that “as in previous years I found that the systems are in good order and efficiently run”.  The Council noted the contents of the Auditor’s letter and agreed that there were no follow-up actions identified.  The Chairman will write to Mr Newhouse to confirm that he had received the report. (Action – Cllr Clarke)  
A quotation for £120 plus vat for tree work by Fineland Forestry in Green Meadow was approved. (Action – Cllr Hughes)

A quote for £2180.00 had been received from Wycombe Skip Hire and Demolition Ltd for site clearance at the allotments. The quote was higher than expected so other companies will be contacted.  (Action – Cllr Nicholls, Clerk)
The Council received a request from D Horgan to raise charges due to increased costs, this was approved.  (Action – Clerk)
5.
Planning

Notices of new Planning Applications continue to be displayed on the notice board and website.    The following letters were also sent by the Parish Council to CDC’s Planning department:-
Letter about application CH/2009/0403/FA: H B House, 31 - 33 Chalfont Road suggesting that the application should be reduced in size, scale and number of dwellings.

Letter requesting TPO & Planning Enforcement Enquiry for 9/10 Seer Mead.
Letter about an enforcement enquiry for CH/2007/0812/FA - Widmer Farm, Rawlings Lane.

Approved

CH/2009/0315/FA
Westholme, 19 Howard Road, Seer Green, HP9 2XT


Single storey side extension and rear conservatory

CH/2009/0369/FA
Remenham Cottage, Newbarn Lane, Seer Green, HP9 2QZ 


Dormer window in side elevation

Refused 
CH/2009/0286/FA
Green Hedges, 15 Howard Crescent, Seer Green, HP9 2XR


Part single storey, part first floor, part two storey front/side/rear extension to create two storey dwelling


Parish Council objection due to the scale, bulk and impact on street scene.
6.
PRINCIPAL AGENDA ITEMS

i. jubilee hall: The Chairman/Treasurer, Mr J Maddox, from the Jubilee Hall Management Committee came to the meeting to discuss the ongoing management of the hall and whether the Parish Council might be prepared to consider taking responsibility for the hall from September 2009.  The hall is on a 999 year lease from BCC who pay towards the ongoing maintenance.  The Parish Council would make further enquiries but would consider taking on the management of the hall with a final decision to be taken at the July meeting.  (Action – Clerk, Cllr Clarke)
ii. COUNCILLOR ROLES AND RESPONSIBILITIES: Cllr Nicholls agreed to become coordinator for the Community Liaison Working Group following the departure of Cllr David Matthews. The Councillors were happy to continue in their existing positions.  When the vacant Councillor position has been filled then he/she will be asked to support the Environment Working Group. 
iii. MANOR FARM STABLES: The Chairman Cllr Clarke and the Clerk had attended a meeting at Manor Farm at the request of Mr & Mrs Warburton.  A variety of issues were raised including the early morning disturbance of nearby residents by people who stabled their horses at the Livery.  Following the meeting the Parish Council had received a copy of letter from Mr Warburton which he had sent to all liveries reinforcing the opening times of 7.30am to 8.30pm.  Following Mr & Mrs Warburton’s recent planning application to reopen the access gates to the farm from Hearnes Meadow and the subsequent letters of objection from the Parish Council, Mr Warburton asked Cllr Clarke to suggest what planning applications the Parish Council would be in favour of.  The Council considered this request and unanimously agreed that it would be inappropriate for the Council to suggest how the land should be used whilst enforcement enquiries are progressing. It was agreed that what is most important is for Mr & Mrs Warburton to clarify the legitimacy of the existing business on the site.  All future planning applications would be reviewed on their own merit against relevant standards such as the District Local Plan.  The Parish Council would comment if appropriate but the final decision would be made by CDC’s planning department.  The Council resolved to write a letter confirming this situation to Mr & Mrs Warburton.  (Action – Cllr Clarke)
7.
UPDATES ON OTHER MATTERS (Reports by Exception)

i. ENVIRONMENT:  Cllr Scourfield has researched a Dog Bin Plan to ensure the village is adequately covered. From discussion with dog owners he felt a further two bins were required, one near Green Wood and one near the stile in Bottom Lane.  He also felt that one bin could possibly be removed from the Recreation Ground.  The final number of bins and their positions will be discussed between Cllr Hughes and Cllr Scourfield and agreed at the next meeting.  (Action – Cllr Scourfield & Cllr Hughes)  BCC have raised an order to level, topsoil and reseed 85m of the verge on the Chalfont Road that was damaged during the time when the road was flooded.  
ii. PROPERTIES: The Electrician has carried out electrical inspection of the Pavilion and its emergency lighting system and issued the necessary reports.  He has also done an electrical safety test on the equipment within the building.  All of the heaters have been cleaned and the old bar heaters have been removed.  Extra sockets will be installed during the summer holidays.  (Action – Clerk)   Since the water leak at the Recreation Ground has been repaired the water pressure at the allotments had reduced significantly.  Further investigation is required.  (Action - Cllr Nicholls & Clerk)   Seer Green United have asked to hold a presentation awards ceremony at the Recreation Ground on 5th July which will include a BBQ and Bouncy Castles. Permission was granted at the standard hirer’s rate.  (Action – Clerk)
iii. COMMUNITY LIAISON:  Nothing to report
8.
Any Other Business: Nothing to report.
Next Meeting – The Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 1st July 2009, at 7.30 pm in the Pavilion at the Recreation Ground.

The minutes are also available on the Parish Council website at www.seergreenparishcouncil.gov.uk. 
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